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many years in the Senate and before, 
when he was attorney general. It is a 
great honor for me to share the floor of 
the Senate with him today. 

I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mr. MCCONNELL. Mr. President, I 

ask unanimous consent that the order 
for the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 
Mr. MCCONNELL. Mr. President, I 

ask unanimous consent that the Sen-
ate be in a period of morning business, 
with Senators permitted to speak 
therein for up to 10 minutes each. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO CHANSE JONES 
Mrs. FISCHER. Madam President, 

today I want to recognize my deputy 
communications director, Chanse 
Jones, who is leav1ng my office in 
early July after more than 4 years of 
service to the State of Nebraska and to 
me. 

Although he is a Mississippian by 
birth, Chanse has become an adopted 
son of Nebraska. He started with me in 
Washington as a press assistant in 2015. 
I quickly learned he was someone with 
a big personality, big ideas, and a lot of 
creativity, so I promoted him to the 
role of deputy press secretary. He 
worked hard, and it wasn’t long before 
he became my press secretary and then 
my deputy communications director. 

As the years went by, Chanse came to 
love and be loved by so many commu-
nities across the State of Nebraska. He 
joined me for many road trips all 
across the Good Life. These trips took 
us from Omaha to Scottsbluff, to my 
ranch outside of Valentine, to the 
northeast part of the state, and many 
places between—the stories he could 
tell about our ‘‘adventures.’’ 

During these journeys, Chanse en-
deared himself to Nebraskans with his 
charming nature. He is a delight, and 
he made friends just about everywhere 
he went. While on the road, he also 
captured Nebraska’s beauty in many 
ways, including through wonderful 
photographs that I will forever cherish. 

When carrying out his job respon-
sibilities whether in Nebraska or in 
Washington, Chanse always brought a 
sense of fun to every task. He has been 
a dear friend to me and a fierce pro-
tector. He is also an original ‘‘Friend of 
Fred’’ and godparent of my 
goldendoodle, Fred Fischer. In fact, he 
helped us find Fred and was with us 
when we rescued him a few years ago. 

The three of us, Fred, my husband 
Bruce, and I, are certainly going to 
miss Chanse’s company. 

I want to thank Chanse for his 
friendship and his service to the people 

of Nebraska over the years. I wish him 
all the best in this next chapter of his 
career, and I am excited to see what 
life has in store for him. 

f 

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

TRIBUTE TO JOHN MANCHESTER 

∑ Mrs. CAPITO. Madam President, 
today I wish to recognize a friend and 
fellow public servant of the great State 
of West Virginia, John Manchester, as 
Friday marks his retirement from 16 
years of service as the mayor of 
Lewisburg, WV. Under John’s leader-
ship, the city of Lewisburg has endured 
tough times, yet still flourishes as one 
of the cultural epicenters for our State, 
nestled deep in the rolling hills of Ap-
palachia and the mighty Greenbrier 
River. 

Although Mayor Manchester is not a 
native West Virginian, the love for this 
State has rooted itself deep within 
him. After graduating from Brown Uni-
versity, he packed his bags for Morgan-
town, WV, and became a Mountaineer 
as he accepted a research assistantship 
with West Virginia University. How-
ever, it wasn’t until 1982 that these 
country roads called John and his wife 
Connie home to the Greenbrier River 
Valley, when they settled in the small 
town of Renick, WV. 

John and his family began to grow 
into the fabric of the small town with 
only 200 residents. First, they started 
their own sawmill and entered the tim-
ber business. The harsh West Virginia 
winter forced John to reconsider his 
line of work, and he took a job as an 
editor with a newspaper, the Moun-
taineer Messenger. From there, John’s 
desire to give back to the community 
that had given so much to him and his 
family took over, and he accepted the 
vacated mayor position in Renick. It 
would be this experience with local 
government that would inspire John to 
run for mayor of Lewisburg when his 
family moved in 2003. 

Sixteen years later, Mayor Man-
chester still calls Lewisburg the best 
small town in West Virginia. I truly be-
lieve in John’s vision and dedication 
for Lewisburg and can personally at-
test to how special of a place that this 
town is. One can sense a deep com-
munal bond in this locale, which is a 
direct result of the strong character of 
its people and the examples set by its 
leadership. 

Leadership begins and ends with 
service. Mayor Manchester is someone 
who exemplifies service, not only by 
his words, but by how he lives his life 
every day. Three years ago, Greenbrier 
County experienced an historic flood, 
and while Lewisburg experienced its 
share of high water, it was spared the 
widespread devastation that hit the 
nearby towns of White Sulphur Springs 
and Rainelle. Once Lewisburg was safe 
and sound, the residents, under the 
leadership of John Manchester, pulled 
together and took care of their neigh-

bors throughout the Greenbrier Valley. 
I appreciate and commend the leader-
ship Mayor Manchester showed during 
that difficult time and throughout his 
tenure as mayor. 

Mayor Manchester has many accom-
plishments over the past 16 years of 
service as the mayor of Lewisburg. On 
a personal note, I would like to thank 
John for his kindness to my staff and 
me during our many interactions over 
the years. The people of Lewisburg are 
very fortunate John Manchester chose 
to live in West Virginia and serve its 
residents through his constant devo-
tion, truly making this State and his 
city a better place to live. I wish him 
well in his retirement. It is truly an 
honor to call you friend and fellow 
West Virginian.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO ANDREA ‘‘ANDY’’ 
PENDLETON 

∑ Mrs. CAPITO. Madam President, 
today I wish to honor my friend and 
the first woman mayor of the town of 
Rainelle, WV, Andrea ‘‘Andy’’ Pen-
dleton. Mayor Andy, as her friends call 
her, has served the town of Rainelle 
and Greenbrier County for the past 8 
years, standing tall in the face of ad-
versity and some of the toughest times 
that the Greenbrier River Valley has 
ever experienced. As the first woman 
elected to the Senate from West Vir-
ginia, I greatly admire Andy’s initia-
tive and her desire to give back to her 
community through public service. 

Growing up in West Virginia teaches 
you to be tough, it teaches you to be 
respectful, and it teaches you take care 
of those around you. I know by Mayor 
Andy’s character and her desire to help 
others that she holds those same West 
Virginia values close to her heart. To 
this day, Andy credits many of the 
positive qualities she possesses to the 
time she spent growing up in her fam-
ily’s discount food store, working 7 
days a week. Little did she know that 
these fundamental lessons were build-
ing her into the leader that the town of 
Rainelle desperately needed. 

The historic floods that ripped 
through West Virginia in June of 2016 
devastated Rainelle, with almost 90 
percent of homes and businesses rav-
aged by the flood water. Out of the 23 
West Virginians we lost on that day, 
five of them were members of the 
Rainelle community. Mayor Andy was 
on the scene immediately and worked 
tirelessly in the days and months fol-
lowing the flood. From moving logs 
and rocks, alerting first responders, 
and keeping the community together, 
she dove directly into the flood relief 
process and led by example. She was 
tireless. 

The impact that Mayor Andy has had 
on her community will be felt for far 
longer than her tenure as mayor. She 
was the driving force in securing funds 
to construct a new water system that 
efficiently supplies clean drinking 
water to the people of her town. In ad-
dition, she has also worked to replace 
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aging sidewalks, as well as other beau-
tification and community development 
projects including the Meadow River 
Trail. Even now, in her final days in of-
fice, Mayor Andy continues her tireless 
work for Rainelle and its recovery. 

Mayor Andy and the people of 
Rainelle inspire me. I am incredibly 
appreciative of the selfless leadership 
that Mayor Andy exhibits with her ac-
tions, and I hope that it further in-
spires young women in her community 
and across our State to rise up and be 
leaders and influential voices in their 
community. The town of Rainelle’s 
motto has never been so fitting and 
true, largely in part to Mayor Andy: 
‘‘A Town Built to Carry On.’’ On behalf 
of the people of the great State of West 
Virginia, I thank Mayor Andy Pen-
dleton for her service to Rainelle. It is 
truly an honor to call her a colleague 
and a friend.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JOHN SCHMIDT 

∑ Mrs. CAPITO. Madam President, I 
wish to recognize a dedicated public 
servant and proud West Virginian, 
John Schmidt, on the occasion of his 
retirement from the West Virginia Ec-
ological Services Field Office, WVFO, 
of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 
located in Elkins. I would especially 
like to recognize his leadership and 
contributions to fish and wildlife con-
servation. Innumerable West Vir-
ginians have benefited from his tireless 
efforts to improve wildlife conditions 
in our great State. John has been a 
vocal champion for creating a con-
servation legacy through collaboration 
and strong working partnerships with 
local stakeholders. 

John has been working as a biologist 
for 32 years. For 25 of those, he has 
served the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv-
ice, working with landowners and 
State and Federal agencies. Currently, 
he helps nongovernmental organiza-
tions as a project leader to help re-
store, enhance, and protect fish and 
wildlife throughout our state. 

Due to his leadership, contributions, 
and dedication to his community, John 
is being awarded the Superior Service 
Award by the U.S. Department of Inte-
rior. John has highlighted the need for 
providing restoring wildlife and rec-
reational safety for West Virginians. 

Beyond the critical assistance that 
the WVFO provides to the wildlife in 
West Virginia, it also has a positive ef-
fect on the economy. John and his staff 
volunteered numerous hours on a 
project to remove three legacy dams, 
leading to savings of nearly $60,000 per 
year for the municipal water system 
and its ratepayers. This work helped 
connect over 47 miles of formerly seg-
mented river and drastically improved 
the water quality in the West Fork 
River. 

Outside of his work for the WVFO, 
John has played an active role in giv-
ing back to his community. Some of 
his volunteer work has included time 
spent helping community leadership 

and conservation organizations such as 
the Tygart Valley Lions Club, Ducks 
Unlimited, Trout Unlimited, and the 
Virginia Tech Monogram Club. He has 
also served as a swim coach and official 
for 30 years at all primary school lev-
els. John has shown that he is dedi-
cated to help all West Virginians in nu-
merous efforts. 

I would like to thank John for all his 
insight and advice over the years. My 
office has relied upon him countless 
times for guidance and input. On a per-
sonal level, he was kind and helpful not 
only to me, but to my staff as well. 
They often spoke highly of how atten-
tive, patient, and kind he was to every-
one with whom he worked. I wish John 
the very best during his well-deserved 
retirement, and I hope he can enjoy 
more time with loved ones. West Vir-
ginia owes John our gratitude, and I 
thank him for all his excellent work 
over his decades-long career.∑ 

f 

REMEMBERING JAMES A. ‘‘BUD’’ 
CODY 

∑ Mr. ISAKSON. Madam President, 
today, I am honored to recognize in the 
RECORD the life of James A. ’Bud’’ 
Cody, who selflessly served Georgians 
for decades and recently passed away 
in Ocean Springs, MS. 

Bud Cody was born in Willachoochee, 
GA., on November 27, 1938. From an 
early age, he loved being active, find-
ing friends, and making a difference. 
He played on the legendary Valdosta 
High School football team under his 
mentor, Coach Wright Bazemore. He 
was part of the State winning 4x4 track 
relay team. 

Bud started his career at a young 
age, working full time at the Boys Club 
in Valdosta, GA, at the age of 18. He at-
tended college at night over the next 
several years while helping his wife 
care for their children. 

After graduating and establishing 
Boys Club facilities from Louisiana to 
Texas, Bud was hired by the Georgia 
Sheriffs’ Association as their first ex-
ecutive director and returned home to 
Georgia in 1966. His career with the 
sheriffs’ association also included his 
becoming director of the Georgia Sher-
iffs’ Youth Homes located at the Boys 
Ranch in Hahira, GA. Bud continued to 
serve in these roles for the next 46 
years. As executive director, he also as-
sumed control of the Sheriffs’ Retire-
ment Fund of Georgia, leading the or-
ganization’s assets from $9 million in 
1982 to more than $97 million to take 
care of Georgia’s retired sheriffs. 

Bud retired in September 2012 with 
many lasting accomplishments thanks 
to his principled leadership and values. 
He expanded the Georgia Sheriffs’ 
Youth Homes to provide a safe haven 
and education opportunities for thou-
sands of Georgia’s abused, abandoned, 
and neglected children. He also led the 
initiative to establish the Georgia 
Sheriffs’ Youth Homes Foundation, 
which provides ongoing funds for its 
youth homes. 

Our public safety officers also have 
Bud to thank for the excellent training 
they receive to help keep them safe 
while protecting Georgians. Bud be-
lieved that every officer should receive 
the best training possible, so he helped 
found the Georgia Public Safety Train-
ing Center in Forsyth, GA, working 
with State leaders, criminal justice 
practitioners, and sheriffs to establish 
a world-class public safety training fa-
cility that trains more than 2,000 stu-
dents daily. Over the course of his ca-
reer, nine Georgia Governors routinely 
sought his advice and counsel. 

Bud’s reach went beyond Georgia, 
too. He helped establish the National 
Sheriff’s Association Committee of 
Presidents and Executive Directors in 
1980 to ensure the office of sheriff had 
a professional code and standards. 

Bud joined his friend and business 
partner Claude Grizzard to form the 
company CFR. In all, they provided as-
sistance to more than 30 States from 
New York to Texas to California, rais-
ing tens of millions of dollars for the 
purpose of helping officers and youth 
homes nationwide. If you ever see a car 
tag from a State sheriff’s association, 
this is thanks to the efforts of Bud and 
Claude. 

Bud was beloved by his family. He 
was preceded in life by his father, 
Homer Cody, mother, Mellie Cody, and 
daughter, Celena Cody, and survived by 
his children, James A. ‘‘Buddy’’ Cody, 
Jr., Derek Marchman, daughter-in-law 
Kel Marchman, Camille Hormell, son- 
in-law Rodger Hormell, and Amy 
Asbell. His grandchildren include Wes-
ley Leverett, Sara Cody, Laura Cody, 
Bryan Cronan, Austin Hormell, Quaid 
Hormell, Cody Kitchens, Seth Kitch-
ens, Sara Marchman, Jamie Cody, 
Maggie Cody, and Wyatt Asbell. Great- 
grandchildren include Abigail Kitch-
ens, Maddox Kitchens, Lucas Kitchens, 
and Grayson Kitchens. 

Most fittingly, a public memorial 
will be held at the Public Safety Train-
ing Center in Forsyth, GA, on July 13 
before his ashes are spread by his fam-
ily on his beloved St. Simons Island. As 
we remember the life and work of Bud 
Cody, we send prayers to his family 
and all those whose lives were touched 
by his mission.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO SUMMER 
HOLTZHOWER 

∑ Mr. RUBIO. Madam President, today 
I honor Summer Holtzhower, the Sum-
ter County Teacher of the Year from 
Wildwood Elementary School in Wild-
wood, FL. 

Summer, a 4th grade math and 
science teacher, just completed her 
second year and designs her classroom 
activities to challenge her students. 
She has a teaching activity called the 
Density Lab, where students experi-
ment with placing certain liquids in 
measuring cups and hypothesize where 
they think the liquids will settle. Stu-
dents then test to see if their hypoth-
esis are correct and answer Summer’s 
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